REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

NOVEMBER 14, 2023
Present: Dolores Nabinger                           Supervisor 
             Bob Evans                                       Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                 Councilwoman

             Gordie Daniels                                Councilman

             Michael Kauffman                          Councilman

             Matt Clark                                      Highway Superintendent

 Recording Secretary: Aric McKown          Town Clerk

Supervisor Nabinger called the meeting to order at 6:30PM.
Guest(s): Tim Harmon, Phil & Violet Wade, Bill & Cathy Sherrick.
RESOLUTION #1

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to approve the minutes from the October 10th, 2023 Regular Meeting.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

RESOLUTION # 2
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the October 19th, 2023 Public Hearing.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #11 for 2023 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#297-326 for $17,024.91
General Town Outside#20-21 for $125.65
Bennettsville Lights#11 for $21.03
Highway Town Wide#81-91 for $3,715.10
Highway Town Outside#58-66 for $26,662.74
RESOLUTION #3
Motion was made by Councilman Daniels, second by Councilman Kauffman, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited bills, to add an additional $76.01 to the town’s NYSEG bill and to account the two missing invoices for the Tepco bill;
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: none; Motion Carried.
RESOLUTION #4
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to receive and file the September 2023 Financial Report.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
Guest(s) Questions or Concerns:  

Phil Wade of the Jericho Arts Council stated the season is going very well so far and have a great season coming up.  The JAC will be holding a Christmas show on December 2nd and the Village parade will be December 9th.

The Village of Bainbridge is still waiting to hear on their CDBG Grant application status.
Mayor Wade updated the town board on a couple issues with the Payne Solar Project.  He noted the project had applied for tax exempt status with the IDA.  The tax-exempt status would apply to the town, school, and village.  There has been talk of the project negotiating a PILOT agreement, but nothing has been done yet.  The tax base is not affected once the IDA is involved.

Wade also mentioned NYSEG wants to run the electrical lines down Main Street connecting the substation to the solar project.  He expressed not being in favor of the line route and talked about the complications it could bring with finances and the aesthetics of the town.  Wade said he would keep us apprised of the situation.
Supervisor Nabinger commented that she suggested John Payne have the attorney involved, contact the public service commission to address this situation.

DOG CONTROL
Supervisor Nabinger said Patrick of the Chenango County SPCA had addressed the Board of Supervisors on the concerns of towns in Chenango County, regarding the current function of the SPCA.
Nabinger explained how the Chenango County SPCA suggests towns in the county have a backup dog control officer and added there are state mandates coming in January of 2025, that the SPCA must abide by and are currently struggling with this.
Dog Control Officer Sherrick talked about the lack of lights in the SPCA after a recent visit and how inexpensive it is to have a dog chipped.  

CLINTON PARK

Park Superintendent Harmon said things are ‘buttoned’ up at the park for the winter, equipment has been washed and upper parking spots have been releveled. 
The part of the trail behind the upper pavilion has been widened and a new fence has been put up.

Harmon talked about the disc golf course, the recent interest in the course and how it works.  The town board held conversation with Harmon on the course and asked about winter storage agreements for the campers that are still there.
Harmon confirmed the location for the Christmas ornaments at the park with the town board.

HIGHWAY

Highway Superintendent Clark reported the trucks are ready for winter, plows and sanders are on, oil changes and some preventative maintenance has been done.  His department has also been busy with some projects at the park, that includes fixing the rotting spots on the lower pavilion.

Clark said they’ve spent some time at the pool, fixing the drains in sidewalks and working to put in the new wooden guardrail.  He expressed his ideas to redo the playground at the pool, either putting in new woodchips or some small stone.  Clark also mentioned consolidating the playground, by moving the swing sets closer to help with maintenance.  He said these things could be done for roughly $5,000.00.  The town board held conversation on these ideas, expressed their support for upgrading the playground and the possibility of asking the Community Foundation for their help with this project.
RESOLUTION #5

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to entertain the thought of upgrading the playground at Payne Park, with the help of the Community Foundation for a cost of $5,000.00.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Highway Superintendent Clark said he received the paperwork back from the department’s PESH inspection back in May.  He talked about the violations on the overhead doors, the SDS sheets and not having a written training program in place.  Clark contacted the state and said he would be meeting with an inspector to help with getting a program in place after Thanksgiving.

He also contacted Jack Hayes and Choice Doors to get pricing with fixing the safety mechanism on the overhead doors.
Clark mentioned he contacted Utica Mack to get an update on the truck and was informed there’s no new news on the truck and that the company is on strike.  

He suggested the shut off date for Clinton Park be November 1st.

TOWN CLERK

RESOLUTION #6

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to open the Public Hearing #2 FY 2021 Small Cities Community Development Block Grant Housing Rehabilitation Program #70HR316-21.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Town Clerk McKown explained this is the second of two public hearings as required under the Community Development Block Grant Program at 24 CFR 570.486; to be held during the administrative phase of CDBG grants.
He said the purposes of the second hearing, to be held during the administrative phase is for the following:

· To solicit public’s comments on the effectiveness of the administration of the CDBG program;

· To provide information on the activities and the progress toward goals and objectives;

· To obtain citizens’ views on the CDBG Program;

· To respond to the public’s proposals, if any, and answer questions.
McKown presented the handout for the public hearing and reviewed the data on the Program’s accomplishments.
There were no questions from the public and Supervisor Nabinger asked for a motion to close the public hearing.

RESOLUTION#7

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilwoman Fuller, to close the Public Hearing #2 FY 2021 Small Cities Community Development Block Grant Housing Rehabilitation Program #70HR316-21.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Town Clerk presented the housing request for funds drawdown #12 from Thoma, and asked Councilman Kauffman and Councilman Daniels to sign the form.

He asked about advertising the position for Pool Superintendent and when an ad should go to the paper.  The town board discussed the matter and decided to send the ad to the paper before the first of the year, to appoint the new Pool Superintendent at the January Organizational meeting.
TOWN BOARD

Councilwoman Fuller brought up her meeting with Ed Curley & Teri Schunk from 4 Towns Forward and Park Superintendent Tim Harmon, regarding the lower portion of Clinton Park being used for camping during the 2024 Music Festival.  All campers would be charged the normal rate of $40 for campers and $15 for tents per night.  4 Towns Forward would charge a ticket fee of $200, that would include shuttling people from the concert all day on Saturday.  
Fuller talked about the possibility of splitting the funds, utilizing the band shell on Friday for a local band, and having one of our local organizations like the Lions Club or Sertoma there to cook food.  She spoke of her hopes of helping to generate business for the local businesses in our area.  

Fuller fielded questions from the town board and held discussion on the activities and planning for this event.

Councilwoman Fuller and Park Superintendent Harmon suggested allowing 4 Towns Forward to use the lower level of the park for camping at our normal rate.  The town board discussed the matter and concluded to make a motion allowing 4 Towns Forward to use the park.

RESOLUTION #8

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to allow 4 Towns Forward to use the lower level at Clinton Park for camping at $40 per night during their event for the weekend of July 6th, 2024.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Fuller said the town should also provide something in writing to 4 Towns Forward confirming this event.

Councilman Evans asked about the timing for negotiating the contracts for the contractual events.  
Town Clerk McKown said the communication for the contracts typically starts after the 1st of the year and the contracts are usually signed around March or April.

The town board held discussion on park closure, rental rates for different areas and stipulations for the contractual events.
Evans provided an update on NYSEG’s recent action for updating the electric at Clinton Park, after speaking with the Public Service Commission who helped to get things moving along with NYSEG.  
He said NYSEG would have a contractor at the park this Thursday at 9am to go over the study for the project and address our needs.  Evans also mentioned Engineer Jason Fleming would be there as well.

SUPERVISOR

Supervisor Nabinger said the concrete at the traffic circle had been poured and thanked Highway Superintendent Clark, MEO Mechanic Tony Christian & Butts Concrete for everything.
Nabinger brought up Jericho Garden Club’s Shoe Project and how their shoe drive will end on December 15th.  She encouraged everyone to bring in any shoes they want to get rid of.  The shoes are refurbished and sent to third world countries.

She asked the town board if they wanted to do any kind of ceremony for the ‘Patriot Cemetery Plaque’ down at the cemetery on Kirby Flats.  The town board held conversation on the matter.
Motion to Adjourn @ 7:41PM

Respectfully submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk
